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Description

Biofeedback therapy provides visual, auditory or other evidence of the status of certain body functions so that a 
person can exert voluntary control over the functions.  Biofeedback involves the application of repeated stimulation, 
often in the form of electrical impulses, to control the physiological process of retraining.  This therapy often uses 
electrical devices to transform bodily signals into a tone or light.  The loudness or the brightness shows the extent of 
activity in the function being measured.

Biofeedback has been used to treat disorders such as urinary or fecal incontinence, constipation due to dyssynergia 
and migraine or tension headache.

Biofeedback differs from electromyography, which is a diagnostic procedure used to record and study the electrical 
properties of skeletal muscles.  An electromyography device may be used to provide feedback with certain types of 
biofeedback.

Policy

Biofeedback (EMG or thermal) is considered medically necessary as part of an overall treatment plan for the 
treatment or prevention of migraine or tension headache.

Biofeedback is considered medically necessary as part of an overall treatment plan for urinary or fecal incontinence.

Biofeedback is considered medically necessary as part of an overall treatment plan for constipation due to 
dyssynergia.

Biofeedback is considered experimental / investigational for all other applications, including other types of 
headaches, as it does not meet TEC criteria # 2 - 5. 

Policy Guidelines

Biofeedback training exceeding eight sessions is subject to medical review to establish necessity for continued 
training sessions.

Rationale:

Most interventions that include biofeedback are multimodal and include instruction in relaxation and / or behavioral 
techniques. The peer-reviewed literature has not demonstrated an independent therapeutic effect of biofeedback, 
despite its historical use as an adjunct to these and other modalities.
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Update 2007:

A search of the peer-reviewed literature was performed for the period of August 2005 through August 2007.  Findings 
in the recent literature do not change the conclusions on the use of biofeedback.  Therefore, the policy statement is 
unchanged.

Update 2010:

A search of the peer-reviewed literature was performed from September 2007 through January 2010.  Findings in the 
recent literature do not change the conclusions regarding the use of biofeedback.  Therefore, the policy statement is 
unchanged.

Update 2012:  Biofeedback for treatment of migraine

1.  The technology must have final approval from the appropriate U.S. government regulatory bodies:  

Biofeedback devices are regarded by the FDA as neurological therapeutic devices and are regulated as Class II 
devices exempt from the premarket approval process.  A number of such devices have received clearance under the 
510(k) process.

2.   The scientific evidence must permit conclusions concerning the effect on health outcomes:  

Earlier studies on this topic did not clearly show whether biofeedback effects exceeded placebo effects or whether 
biofeedback added any benefit to relaxation therapy alone.  However, methodological flaws in the design of these 
studies, poor selection of controls, outcomes measures and study size may have masked treatment effects of 
biofeedback.  More recent studies that have employed improved designs have resulted in a more positive valuation of 
biofeedback as a treatment for chronic headaches.

In 2007 and 2008 Nestoriuc et al published systematic reviews of biofeedback for migraine and tension headaches.  
The meta-analysis for migraine included 55 studies of which 39 were controlled trials, reporting a medium effect size 
of 0.58.   Another meta-analysis showed a medium-to-large effect size of 0.73 that was stable over 15 months of 
follow-up.  Biofeedback was reported to be more effective than headache monitoring, placebo, and relaxation 
therapies.  Biofeedback in combination with relaxation was more effective than biofeedback alone, and biofeedback 
was more effective than relaxation alone.  There have been other analyses that did not reach firm conclusions due to 
the inclusion of few studies with low power and methodological flaws.

A 2009 Cochrane review evaluated psychological therapies for management of chronic and recurrent pain in children 
and adolescents. Twenty-one randomized controlled trials met inclusion criteria for the analysis on headache, 
including 6 trials involving biofeedback.  Clinically significant reduction in headache pain was found with biofeedback.  
The authors concluded that psychological treatments, including biofeedback are effective for control of headache pain 
in children and that the benefits of treatment appear to be maintained.

3.  The technology must improve the net health outcome:  

There are no documented treatment risks associated with biofeedback training, but there is evidence that 
biofeedback is effective in reducing frequency and/or severity of migraine pain when utilized within a comprehensive 
plan of treatment.  The evidence therefore points to an overall improvement in net health outcomes.

4.  The technology must be as effective as any established alternatives:  

One meta-analysis described biofeedback as more effective than relaxation therapy alone, but less effective than 
biofeedback and relaxation therapy in combination.  This would suggest that biofeedback is at least as effective as 
alternatives, but most effective as adjunctive to other non-pharmacologic approaches.

5.  The improvement must be attainable outside the investigational settings: 

Biofeedback as a treatment for migraine headaches has been practiced for years outside the investigational settings, 
and several societies have made statements regarding the clinical utility of biofeedback in treating and preventing 
migraine attacks.  The National Institute of Neurologic Disorders and Stroke, in a 2008 guideline states that when 
headaches occur 3 or more times a month preventive treatment is usually recommended.  Drug therapy for migraine 
is often combined with biofeedback and relaxation training.  The American Academy of Family Physicians guidelines 
recommend relaxation training, thermal feedback training combined with relaxation training, EMG biofeedback, and 
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cognitive-behavioral therapy as treatment options for the prevention of migraine (Grade A recommendation).  
Guidelines from the American Academy of Neurology are similar, stating that although these interventions can be 
used as monotherapy they are more commonly used in conjunction with pharmacologic management.  There is 
therefore the expectation of an improvement in net health outcomes outside of the investigational settings.  
Therefore, treatment of migraine pain with biofeedback used as part of a comprehensive treatment plan is considered 
medically necessary.

Update 2015:

Based on a review of the published literature from January 2013 to November 2014, biofeedback has been used 
successfully in several conditions as part of an overall conservative treatment plan.  For patients with voiding 
dysfunction including incontinence, biofeedback has been used to assist patients in performing exercises to 
strengthen the pelvic floor muscles or anal sphincter.  It also is known to be helpful for patients suffering chronic 
constipation due to dyssynergia with long transit times.  Based on favorable studies for these conditions, they have 
been added as medically necessary indications.

Update 2017: 

A search of the peer-reviewed literature was performed for the period of December 2014 through January 2017.  
Findings in the recent literature do not change the conclusions on the use of biofeedback for conditions other than 
those medically necessary indications listed in the Policy section of this document.  Therefore, the policy statements 
are unchanged.
 
Update 2019:

In 2017, The American College of Physicians released clinical guidelines on noninvasive treatments for acute, 
subacute, and chronic low back pain.  The guidelines recommended that initial treatment for patients with chronic low 
back pain should be nonpharmacologic such as “exercise, multidisciplinary rehabilitation, acupuncture, mindfulness-
based stress reduction, tai chi, yoga, motor control exercise, progressive relaxation, electromyography biofeedback, 
low-level laser therapy, operant therapy, cognitive behavior therapy or spinal manipulation” (strong recommendation).

The American Academy of Sleep Medicine issued guidelines on the evaluation and management of adult patients 
with chronic insomnia (2017).  The guidelines include biofeedback as one of the behavioral or psychological therapies 
to reduce chronic somatic arousal. 

The recent literature reviewed does not change the conclusions on the use of biofeedback for conditions other than 
those medically necessary indications listed within the Policy section.  Therefore, the policy statements are 
unchanged.

Update 2021:

Melo and colleagues, in a 2019 systematic review of randomized and quasi-randomized clinical trials, found 
conflicting evidence for the effectiveness of biofeedback techniques in the treatment of chronic insomnia. The authors 
determined these findings emphasize the need of performing further randomized clinical trials of higher 
methodological quality in order to better delineate the effectiveness of biofeedback on chronic insomnia treatment.

According to the BCBSA (2020), for individuals who have chronic pain (including low back, knee, neck, and shoulder, 
orofacial, and abdominal pain as well as fibromyalgia, osteoarthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus, and vulvar 
vestibulitis) who receive biofeedback, the evidence includes multiple randomized controlled trials (RCTs) for different 
pain syndromes. The BCBSA concluded “overall, the available RCTs were limited by small sample sizes and high 
dropout rates. The evidence base does not permit conclusions about the specific effects of biofeedback beyond the 
nonspecific effects of sham interventions, nor does it permit conclusions about the contribution of biofeedback 
beyond that of other conservative treatments for pain.”

The recent literature reviewed does not change the conclusions on the use of biofeedback for conditions other than 
those medically necessary indications listed within the Policy section. Therefore, the policy statements are 
unchanged.
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Cross References to Related Policies and Procedures

Medical Policy 7.01.041 Treatments for Urinary Incontinence 
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